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The Saugus Board of Selectmen met on October 23, 2007 at 7:30 PM in the Town Hall Auditorium. Present were: Selectmen Janette Fasano, Stephen Horlick, Michael Kelleher, Michael Serino and the Chairman Peter Rossetti Jr. The Town Manager Andrew Bisignani was also present.

The Chair said the auditorium has a new sound system.

The Chair said the invited guests are not present yet.

Approval of minutes:

October 2, 2007:
Ms. Fasano offered several corrections.


Mr. Serino moved to accept the minutes as amended. Vote: 5-0.

Continued hearings:
Adams Ave. & Elmwood Ave. 4-Way Stop sign.

Mr. Kelleher moved to take continued hearing from the table. Vote: 5-0.

Public Hearing on amending the Town’s Traffic Rules & Regulations by posting a “4-Way Stop” at Elmwood Avenue and Adams Avenue intersection.


Lt. Stephen Sweezey was present and explained he believes a 4-Way stop will cause more problems for the following reasons: 1.) Adams Ave. has a sharp curve and incline to this intersection and would cause traffic back ups and rear end collisions and urged the Board not to approve a multi-way stop at this intersection. 2.) Pedestrian traffic, children, schools, elderly housing, and would not recommend “one way” at intersection because of those reasons and said it is one of few entry way to homes creating a hardship and does not recommend “one-way”. The Lt. said he is recommending bollots or guard rails and added warning signs to caution to reduce speed and added the only way is strict enforcement and suggest to divert some traffic prior to intersection, but that would also require enforcement and stressed these are public roads for all vehicles and can’t have 1 neighborhood pit against another and said for all these reasons he is not recommending and is asking the Board to reject a 4-way stop at this intersection. The Chair said any to speak on the issue must have new information.

Ken Doherty, 16 Elmwood Ave., said on Oct. 3 or 4 there was roadwork on Adams Ave and 2 State Police Officers were present to divert traffic and said the manual on traffic control devises gives the Town the opportunity to do what is best for the people and said they are not just concerned with property, but people live there.


Mr. Kelleher thanked the Lt. and asked beyond signs is there anything can do to make a safer situation. The Lt. said right now the State is wrestling with traffic cameras and the speed van would be a possibility in the future, but today dealing with the safety situation, the Board has already lowered the speed limit, put warning signs, guard rails, increased signage and said sidewalks are not under police control and said 4 houses at this intersection, guard rails and/or bollards.

Mr. Kelleher moved to table the 7:45 PM Public Hearing. Vote: 5-0.

Mr. Kelleher asked regarding 4-way stop on Vine St. if less accidents. The Lt. said about the same. Mr. Kelleher said he has concerns and on Wednesdays the high school time is the same as the middle school with more foot traffic and is why he supported 4-way stop and asked why he doesn’t agree it will make it safer. The Lt. said in his opinion it will not make it safer, it will cause further problems.


Mr. Serino moved to close the hearing. Vote: 5-0.


Mr. Serino moved to deny the request. Mr. Serino speaking on the motion said he agrees with the Lt. 100% that it would cause more problems in the area and for all the reasons the Lt. stated.


Ms. Fasano amended the motion by adding: guard rails to be installed and warning signs posted; and to be reviewed by the Board after 6 months. 

The Lt. asked to extend to 1 year for accurate look at during all 4 seasons. Ms. Fasano said she would consider 9 months, through the school year and see if anything needs to be done before new school year starts. Mr. Serino said these are workable solutions the police recommend. Mr. Kelleher said he respects his colleagues and the Lt., but he understands the issue and that will not solve the problem and cannot support the motion. Mr. Horlick said he would rather review in 6 months. Mr. Serino asked the Manager how long to get guard rail installed and bollard. The Manager said provided there is funding available, 30 days.

Mr. Kelleher moved a substitute motion to post the 4-Way Stop for test period of 6 months. Vote 2-3 with Mr. Horlick, Mr. Serino and Mr. Rossetti voting in opposition.


On amendment to main motion for 6 month review and guard rail and signs: Vote: 3-2 with Mr. Kelleher and Mr. Rossetti voting in opposition.


Mr. Horlick asked the Lt. if he could have an officer there 1 day a week. The Lt. said the request is always there, but the officer may be called out.


On amendment to main motion to have installed guard rails and warning signs: Vote: 4-1 with Mr. Kelleher voting in opposition.


On Main motion to deny request for 4-way stop; guard rail and warning signs to be installed and review after 6 months: Vote: 4-1 with Mr. Kelleher voting in opposition.
Invited guests:

Glen & Karen Cook – Cider Hill Farms

The Chair introduced Mr. & Mrs. Cook who do a wonderful job at Saugus’ Farmers’ Market. Mr. Kelleher said it is wonderful to have them come to our community. Mr. Serino said he has been to the market and thanked them. Ms. Fasano thanked them. Mr. Horlick thanked them and said people miss them when they’re gone because they enjoy going. The Board presented them with a citation. Mr. & Mrs. Cook were present and said it is a pleasure to come to Saugus every Tuesday and thanked the Board and the community and the church for allowing them to use the parking lot. The Chair said Mr. Cook is also involved in legislation regarding windmills and has assisted our committee on wing energy and thanked them.

 
Ms. Fasano moved to take up the 7:45 PM public hearing at this time. Vote: 5-0.

7:45
Cogliano Lincoln Avenue Realty Trust, 304 Lincoln Avenue, / personal fitness establishment, for Permit to extend hours of operation by allowing business to be open for operation at 5 AM.

Attorney George Gregson, 325 Central Street was present with applicant Scott Cogliano and explained request and other fitness establishments that open at 5AM. Mr. Horlick said at last meeting was condition of defibrillator and training. Atty. Gregson said they will not open until December and as part of the conditions of S-2 Permit, will have and be trained. Ms. Fasano asked 5AM 7 days a week. Atty. Gregson said yes.

Any in favor or in opposition?
None.


Mr. Kelleher moved to close the hearing. Vote: 5-0.


Mr. Kelleher moved to grant the Extended Hours of Operation Permit by allowing business to be open for operation at 5AM on 7 days a week. Vote: 5-0.

Correspondence
1.) Cultural Arts Council re: request for removal of Member and request to stagger appointments.


Ms. Fasano asked if the Member was contacted. Their Clerk said she and the Chair of the Cultural Arts Council have called and sent letters. Ms. Fasano asked if he was sworn in. Their clerk said no.

Mr. Kelleher moved to stagger the terms of appointment to the Cultural Arts Council. Vote: 5-0.


Mr. Kelleher moved to table the request to remove Member and to give one more chance to contact him. Vote: 5-0.

2.) Mr. Bukirch re: request for appointment as constable.

Edward Bukirch, 2 Staaf Road, was present. Ms. Fasano asked if background check came back. Their clerk said yes, it was fine. Ms. Fasano asked if he was in law enforcement. Mr. Bukirch said no, but has an employment opportunity in law enforcement assuming he is appointed and apologized if it was misleading. 


Mr. Kelleher moved to appoint Edward Bukirch as constable.

Ms. Fasano strongly suggested he reword his letter and said she will vote present. Mr. Bukirch said he will resubmit. Mr. Kelleher said he will amend his motion to include: appointment subject to new letter be submitted. Ms. Fasano said the Board should allow him to withdraw his request and resubmit. Mr. Serino agreed. Mr. Bukirch agreed.

Mr. Horlick moved to allow the petitioner leave to withdraw without prejudice. Vote: 5-0.

3.) Town Clerk re: request to insert Article into Special Town Meeting Warrant.


Ms. Fasano moved the Board vote to insert the Article into the next Special Town Meeting Warrant. Vote: 5-0.

Correspondence, late

- The Affordable Housing Committee regard request to approve application for grant.


Ms. Fasano moved to approve grant application be submitted. Vote: 5-0.

- Report from Collector / Treasurer regarding businesses 12 months in arrears.


Ms. Fasano moved to schedule a hearing. Vote: 5-0.

- Request from Collector / Treasurer regarding businesses that have not installed new water meters. Their clerk explained the request is to condition license renewal on installation of new water meter.


Mr. Kelleher moved the Board condition license renewal to installation of new water meter. Vote: 5-0.

The Chairman announced the following:
- Leaf pick-up weeks of November 5 through December 3.

- Household Hazardous Waste Day.

- The census program is going well.

- Halloween events at Breakheart.

- Wished Cable TV Pres. Joe Kennedy a speedy recovery.

 - Saugus High School Sports Hall of Fame banquet on November 23.

Manager’s reports
- recommended the appointment of Virginia Bolduc to the Commission on Disability.

Mr. Serino moved to confirm the appointment.

Roll call vote:
Ms. Fasano, yes; Mr. Horlick, yes; Mr. Kelleher, yes; Mr. Serino, yes; Mr. Rossetti, yes. Vote: 5-0.

- Main St. & Howard St. work will be completed by next Tuesday.
- Requested the Board call a Special Town Meeting on Nov. 26, 2007 and said he has 3 Articles he will be submitting and requested the Warrant be left open until next Friday. Ms. Fasano asked if he checked dates with the Moderator and Town Clerk. The Manager said he did.


Ms. Fasano moved the Board call a Special Town Meeting for November 26, 2007. Vote: 5-0.

- Submitted long term debt schedule as requested.


The Chair said there are no Member’s motions and no citizen’s forum this evening, but extended the courtesy to the longest serving Member of the Board to speak.


Ms. Fasano said she appreciates this and said this is her last meeting as a Board Member and said the decision not to run was not easy to make, it was with heartfelt pain, but due to her commitments and new commitments it would not be fair to the public if she is unable to serve 2 years and would like to return to office some day and thanked her supporters, her family and the community and said she has been through 14 Selectman elections and topped the ticket 11 times, 9 as chairman for 18 years, was a Town Meeting Member Precinct 9 and also topped the ticket, an Alternate Member on Board of Appeals, Finance Committee and MAPC Rep. and never had second thoughts about it or regretted her service to the public and our community and thanked the Board Members, the Town Manager and their clerk and thanked other Members she served with and all the Town Managers and listed them and thanked everyone she has appointed or confirmed appointment to various Boards and Commissions and thanked them for giving their time to the community because Saugus relies on volunteers and employees to make a difference and thanked her family and work for sharing her with the town and said she has fond memories of elections especially 1980 when she won Selectmen’s race for the first time and how she with her parents and brother and sisters would hold signs in the Center and she started the tradition of holding signs in the center of Town and would hold a thank you sign the next day and her campaign workers were thought of as extended family, and read list of projects she was involved in over the years to make Saugus a better place to live and work and is proud in working with others and the public and proud of these accomplishments on the public’s behalf and in her service to the community and together we have accomplished a lot and said she does not want to say goodbye because that sounds too final and also stated she was humbled by all the cards and phone calls and appreciative of comments from the public she has received over last month and it has been an honor to serve this community and in her heart it was a labor of love. Ms. Fasano also wished the Board Members the best on election day and all those running for various offices and said if not successful there are other Boards and Commission can apply for.

The Chair said they have been friends for many years and will miss her. Mr. Horlick said when first elected he was impressed with how much she cares for this Town and gave him some good advise and said he will miss her and for the past 27 years she has held the Board together and wished her the best. Mr. Kelleher said he has learned a lot from her and she has always taken the time and he will miss her and told a story and said Janette was never a politician she is a public servant. Mr. Serino said he is the longest to know her on this Board and she is a true dedicated public servant and a friend and presented from the Board and their clerk a bouquet. The Town Manager also presented her a bouquet from the employees at Town Hall and said she always supported the employees and will miss her commitment and her presence. Ms. Fasano presented gifts to each Board Member, the Manager and their clerk.

The Chair announced the following:

- Curious Creatures will be at the library 7PM tomorrow.

- Candidates Night for Selectmen will be 10/30 at the middle school.

- Town Election on Nov. 6 encourage all to vote.

- Nov. 7 swearing in ceremony for Selectmen and School Committee.

- Next regular Board meeting Nov. 13.

- Veterans Council invite all to participate in Veterans Day ceremony on 11/11.

- And said plans are underway after the election to honor Janette Fasano.


Ms. Fasano thanked Lt. Sweezey and said her sister is present.


Gail Fasano was present and said her sister loves this Town and always will be dedicated and wished her the best. Ms. Fasano thanked everyone.


Ms. Fasano moved to adjourn. Vote: 5-0. Meeting adjourned at 8:53 PM. 

Wendy Reed, Clerk
